	UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX



	COUNCIL


	10 JULY 2006


	(2.15 pm  – 3.50 pm )



	MINUTES

UNRESERVED BUSINESS



	Chair
	Mr Melville-Ross


	Present
	Mr Barrett, Ms Brennan, Mr Blundell, Dr Burnett, Professor Busfield, Ms Colston, Professor Crewe, Professor Downton, Dr Elston, Mrs Garbutt, Mr Gore, Professor Henson, Ms Hodges, Ms Kinealy, Mr Lewis, Professor Lubbock, Dr Mackenzie, Professor Massara, Professor Masterson, Professor Millard, Lord Newton, Mr Nicol, Mr Pertwee, Professor Pretty, Mr Rainbird, Professor Sherer, Professor South, Ms Stamp, Ms Stevens, Professor Sunkin, Professor Temple



	Apologies
	Mr Michael Hughes, Sir Robin Mountfield


	Secretary
	Academic Registrar


	In attendance
	Registrar and Secretary, Director of Estate Management, Director of Finance, Director of Information Systems, Director of Personnel Services, Director of Strategic Planning, Head of Public Relations


	By invitation
	Ms McFaull, Mr Tolhurst


	CORRESPONDENCE AND ANNOUNCEMENTS


	

	Noted
	Apologies for absence.


	 37/06

	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS


	

	Noted
	The following items were starred for discussion in addition to those on the agenda: 
5:
Matters arising from the minutes of meeting held on 8 May 2006 

9: 
Collaborative Agreement with Colchester Institute

10: 
South East Essex College Joint Venture Agreement 

13(a)
Finance and Strategy Committee meeting held on 15 May 2006

14: 
League Tables

18(a):
Formal Delegation of Powers 

The unstarred items of the agenda were then deemed to have been received or noted and approved by Council as appropriate.


	 38/06

	DECLARATION OF INTERESTS

	

	Noted

	No interests declared.
	 39/06

	MINUTES 


	

	Approved


	The Minutes of the meeting held on 8 May 2006 were signed as a correct record.


	 40/06

	MATTERS ARISING FROM MINUTES


	

	
	Report on the University of Essex Southend (C.MM.17 – 20/06)


	

	Noted
	A update on the progress made in relation to the recommendations arising from Mr Gore’s report was requested.


	 41/06

	Reported 
	The report had concluded that the concept of University of Essex Southend (UoES) was strategically sound and should bring significant financial benefits but carried the short-term risks that were typical of start-up projects, in particular under-investment and under-management. The physical infrastructure was being managed professionally but there had been concern that development of the academic plan was too slow and that student recruitment targets were too ambitious.  The Vice-Chancellor reported on each of the specific risks Mr Gore had identified.

	 42/06

	
	(a)
that the retail leases would not be sold because of delays in planning permission – planning permission had now been granted and a lease signed with the main retailer, Asda. In addition, SEEC was in discussion with the University about the rental of space in the High Street building which would not be needed for the first few years of UoES operations. 


	 43/06

	
	(b)
whether completion of the High Street building would be on time and on budget – it was all on schedule.  There was also concern about the shortfall in funding for a full fit-out.  There was a £250k shortfall referred to in the paper on the capital programme, but as a result of subsequent developments the Vice-Chancellor was confident that the shortfall would be met by an external grant from EEDA.  The minutes referred to the possibility of selling the leases for a capital sum but while this was not ruled out for the future it was not currently contemplated. 

	 44/06

	
	(c)
that the development of academic programmes would be too slow, thus affecting student recruitment – good progress was being made with  new schemes from both the School of Entrepreneurship and Business and from East 15 Acting School, all of which should be available for October 2007 entrants.

	 45/06

	
	(d)
that UoES would not meet its student recruitment targets October 2006 – while this may be the case, there had been a large number of applications especially from overseas for the master’s courses in business and enterprise, but the conversion rate may well be low, mainly because in October we would not be able to offer purpose-built accommodation for overseas students. This would be addressed by October 2007. 

	 46/06

	
	(e)
that the senior management structure at UoES should be strengthened – proposals which had the support of Bill Gore and the Chair of Council were at an advanced stage and an announcement would be made shortly.

	 47/06

	VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT (C/06/14 and C/06/15)

	

	Reported
	The Vice-Chancellor gave an oral report (attached to the Minutes as Appendix A) which covered:

a) Admissions;
b) UCU (AUT) pay dispute;
c) the successful HEIF3 Collaborative bid; and

d) the 2008 RAE

	 48/06

	FORECAST OUTTURN 2005/06, BUDGET 2006/07 AND FINANCIAL FORECASTS TO 2009/10 (C/06/16)


	

	Received


	The report to Finance & Strategy Committee which provided: an update on the current year’s budgetary position; presented a budget for 2006/07; showed the medium-term Financial Forecasts. 


	 49/06

	Forecast Outturn 2005/06

	

	Reported
	The budget outturn for the year was a modest surplus of £343k, which was effectively a breakeven position.  There had been a large number of compensating items and in particular £100k had been spent on emergency rectification work at University Quays, with a similar level of expenditure expected in the following year, although it was hoped that these sums would be recoverable.  The final budget figures would not be known until the October because of the FRS 17 pensions outcome which might materially affect the final figure positively or negatively.
	 50/06

	
	

	Budget 2006/07 and Financial Forecasts to 2009/10

	

	Reported
	The budget outturn for 2006/07 was expected to be a deficit of £2.1m, although there would be a surplus if the proceeds from the sale of Avon Way were included.  Factors taken into account in the budget included a further reduction in overseas tuition fee income, assumed holdback of teaching grant and increased costs arising from the recently agreed pay deal. These were offset by increased income from collaborative partnerships and from existing Workforce Development Consortium funded master’s courses.


	 51/06

	
	There was concern that the escalating cost of the three-year pay deal was reducing the modest surpluses in the following years, with only around £2m forecast surplus after three years of variable tuition fees.  The consequences of operating deficits or low surpluses was that the Capital Fund was expected to be significantly overdrawn for the next three years.  The sale of Avon Way would obviate the need for the University to arrange bank overdraft facilities next summer, but will not eliminate the deficit on the Capital Fund.  
n.b. there was a correction to two figures in paper (C/06/16) on page 14, fourth paragraph: the Capital Fund was expected to be overdrawn by £9.2m (not £8.8m), increasing to £10.3m (not £9.5m) in 2007/08.

	 52/06

	
	The outlook was such that a radical reappraisal of the University’s financial strategy was required and a working group had been established by Finance and Strategy Group to undertake the work required.  It was proposed that the plan should be presented to Council by July 2007 at the latest.


	 53/06

	Noted
	It was very important to have a longer planning horizon in relation to financial matters and in particular to plan for the renewal and development of assets to support and deliver the strategic plan.

	 54/06

	Resolved
	i) that the 2005/06 Forecast Outturn surplus for the year at £343k be noted;

ii) that the Budget for 2006/07 and Later Year Forecasts to 2009/10 be approved; 

iii) that a plan to restore medium term financial viability and fund assessed investment needs be presented to Council by July 2007 at the latest.


	 55/06
 56/06
 57/06

	CAPITAL PROGRAMME (C/06/34)

	

	Received
	A report on the Capital Programme which set out minor changes to funding and budget for planned projects, progress of works on site and recently completed schemes, and details of three new projects recently added to the programme.


	 58/06

	STUDENTS’ UNION 2006/07 BUDGET AND LATER YEARS FORECAST (C/06/35)


	

	Resolved


	that the Students’ Union budget for 2006/07 and later year forecasts be approved.
	 59/06

	DRAFT STRATEGIC PLAN (C/06/17)
	

	
	
	

	Reported 
	The Funding Council required the University to update its strategic plan every three years and next plan was due to be submitted in November 2006.  The strategic plan served a number of purposes and it was therefore addressed to a number of audiences. External audiences included partner institutions in Southend, Colchester and Suffolk, government departments, the NHS and the regional funding agencies. The plan was also addressed to the University’s senior managers, to academic and support staff and the Students’ Union as a guide to the University’s future, and as a planning framework within which detailed policies and operating procedures could be formulated. The updating of the plan was therefore an important opportunity for collective deliberation, communication and ownership of the University’s response to its changing environment. 

	 60/06

	Noted
	The major changes in the current draft included:

· a new and much stronger emphasis on the student’s educational experience and employability; 

· recent and planned growth of provision in Southend and at partner colleges in Colchester, Southend and Suffolk and the implications of Suffolk/the University’s regional growth for marketing, branding, internal communications, planning and governance; and

· a more pro-active strategy for international  student recruitment

The continuing commitment to world-class standards of research and scholarship was emphasised by this remaining the first of the University’s strategic aims.

	 61/06

	
	The draft circulated to Council was at a fairly advanced stage but it still needed 
some further work, including:

· The mission statement, which should be shorter, less defensive and should be phrased in a more modern idiom;
· The strategic aims, which need rearranging and some improved phrasing;

· Smarter performance indicators which are more specific and testable.

	 62/06

	
	Members of Council made various suggestions, including that there should be three columns rather than two so that it was possible to distinguish between actions to achieve objectives and specific performance indicators and also that more attention be paid to the importance of the Library.

	 63/06

	
	The Strategic Plan would be brought back to Council for approval at the meeting in October.

	 64/06

	COLLABORATIVE AGREEMENT WITH COLCHESTER INSTITUTE (C/06/18)


	

	Noted
	Council had been asked to note the governance arrangements for the collaborative partnership between the University and Colchester Institute and to approve that delegated authority be given to the University’s Chair of the partnership Management Board to sign the partnership Collaboration Agreement on behalf of the University.  

	 65/06

	
	The full Collaboration Agreement had not been circulated to members although it was available on request.  A similar situation arose in relation to the next agenda item concerning the revised Joint Venture Agreement between the University and South East Essex College.  Concern was expressed by some members of Council that the full documents had not been circulated, given the importance of the two agreements.  


	 66/06

	Action
	It was agreed that consideration would be given to how members might best be given timely access in future to complete documentation in cases where a full circulation was not appropriate, perhaps because of size and/or levels of confidentiality.  Possibilities included mounting papers on a confidential web-site.

	 67/06

	Resolved
	that authority be delegated to the Registrar and Secretary, as the University’s Chair of the partnership Management Board, to sign the partnership Collaboration Agreement with Colchester Institute on behalf of the University, subject to members having the opportunity to see the agreement.


	 68/06

	SOUTH EAST ESSEX COLLEGE JOINT VENTURE AGREEMENT (C/06/19)
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the revised Joint Venture Agreement between the University of Essex and South East Essex College of Arts and Technology be approved, subject to members having the opportunity to see the agreement.


	 69/06

	UNIVERSITY CAMPUS SUFFOLK  - CONNECTED INSTITUTION STATUS (C/06/20)


	

	Reported 
	University Campus Suffolk (UCS) was a unique collaboration between Essex and the University of East Anglia. HEFCE, in the context of the release of funding, needed to clarify what precise status UCS had in terms of the Further and Higher Education Act 1992, and decided that as an interim measure it would treat UCS as a ‘connected institution’ of UEA and UofE. That meant that UCS would be regarded by HEFCE as a separate institution from UEA and Essex but not a ‘separately designated Higher Education Institution’.

	 70/06

	
	A paper from Professor Bob Anderson, CEO of UCS, had been considered by Finance and Strategy Committee and following revisions, an agreed definition was recommended to Council for approval.

	 71/06

	Resolved
	that the definition of ‘connected institution’ status, as set out in Appendix B to the Minutes, be approved.


	 72/06

	Noted
	The UCS development presented a challenge to UEA and Essex in terms of the potential for competition but there were plans to tackle the issue through the Joint Universities Planning Group.  The Group would have representation from UEA, UofE and UCS and would enable proper oversight of the UCS curriculum portfolio, working to avoid competition and duplication and exploiting opportunities for greater efficiency through collaboration.

	 73/06

	
	The student experience at UCS was the joint responsibility of the two universities and quality would be assured through the operation of the UCS Joint Academic Committee, on which the universities had majority membership, and which reported to the two Senates.


	 74/06

	
	The University, along with UEA, was proposing to enter into a legally binding Financial Memorandum (FM) with UCS Ltd.  Since all HEFCE funding to UCS will be routed through the two universities, the two Vice-Chancellors would be publicly accountable for the use of funds that will be applied by UCS.  UCS would probably need to begin to draw on the £15m capital grant before the FM was agreed and signed.  As an interim measure it was proposed that some funding (probably in the region of £1m) be released for work over the summer as an interim measure.


	 75/06

	Resolved
	i) the requirement for a Financial Memorandum with UCS be noted;
ii) that the release of limited funds to UCS be approved, not to exceed a sum to be confirmed by the Chair of Council after discussion with UEA, prior to the Financial Memorandum being finalised, on condition that no further sums will be paid over until all parties have entered into the Financial Memorandum. 


	 76/06
 77/06

	REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM SENATE (C/06/21)

	

	Working Party on External Examiners

	

	Resolved


	that Ordinance 28 be revised, as set out below, with effect from 2006/07 (new wording underlined, deleted wording struck through):
External Examiners

1. For every examination for a degree of the University there shall be at least one examiner, known as an 'Scheme Award External Examiner'. External Examiners may also be appointed to courses, or to both courses and degree schemes. No External Examiner shall be a member of staff of the University of Essex or of a partner institution delivering programmes of study leading to a degree of the University. Senate may designate awards of the University other than degrees, for which External Examiners should be appointed. 


2. External examiners shall be appointed for a period of three four years by the relevant Dean, under powers delegated by the Council, receiving nominations from the departments or partner institutions concerned, and may be re-appointed once for a further one year. Appointments may be terminated with six months' notice by either party. External examiners for taught degree schemes may not normally be re-appointed with the University for three four years. 


3. Decisions as to the classification of a degree and the conferment or not of a Bachelor’s degree shall normally require the consent of the appropriate Award External Examiner. Failing this, the consent of a two-thirds majority, including the Chair, of the internal and External Examiners present and voting at the meeting shall be required, except when Regulation 6.18 is invoked. 

No recommendation for the conferment or not of a Bachelor's degree to a candidate and for the classification of a degree shall be valid without the consent of all the External Examiners for the scheme present and voting at the meeting of the Board of Examiners for that candidate or, failing this, the consent of a majority of all the Examiners (internal and external) present and voting at this meeting, except when Regulation 6.18 is invoked. ]

4. No recommendation for the conferment or not of a Master's degree and for the classification of the degree shall be valid without the consent of the external examiner(s) for the candidate’s scheme in accordance with the Procedures for Taught Postgraduate Schemes except when regulation 6.18 is invoked. 


	 78/06

	Harassment Guidelines


	

	Resolved
	that the revised harassment guidelines be approved, as attached in Appendix A to the Senate Report to Council (S/06/21).


	 79/06

	Policy for Protection of Under-18s and Vulnerable Adults

	

	Resolved
	that the policy for the Protection of Under-18s and Vulnerable Adults be approved as attached in Appendix B to the Senate Report to Council (S/06/21).

	 80/06

	Procedure B Professorships


	

	Resolved
	that the following be promoted to Professor with effect from 1 October 2006:

Dr Hani Hagras, Department of Computer Science

Dr Sheri Markose, Department of Economics/CCFEA

Dr Marco Perugini, Department of Psychology

Dr Jonathan White, Department of Literature, Film and Theatre Studies


	 81/06

	Award of a Writtle College Professorship


	

	Resolved
	that a Writtle College Professorship be awarded to Dr David P Butcher, Principal elect of Writtle College.

	 82/06

	Appointment of Head of Department
	

	Resolved
	that Professor Abhinay Muthoo be appointed as Head of the Department of Economics for the period 1/8/06 – 31/7/08.


	 83/06

	Items of Senate Business for information


	

	Noted
	The remaining items of Senate business reported to Council for information.


	 84/06

	REPORT OF THE WORKING PARTY TO REVIEW THE EFFECTIVENESS OF SENATE (C/06/22)

	

	Resolved
	that Senate’s recommendations concerning changes to Statutes and Ordinances be approved, as set out in the covering paper.
Secretary’s note: Council’s approval of a Special Resolution to make the required changes to Statutes and Ordinances will be sought later in the year as part of a wider revision of Charter, Statutes and Ordinances.


	 85/06

	
	
	

	REPORTS OF COMMITTEES


	

	(a)
Finance & Strategy Committee (C/06/23 and C/06/24)

	

	Approved
	Reports of the Finance and Strategy Committees held on 15 May and 12 June 2006.


	 86/06

	Noted
	Improving the physical appearance of the University was recognised as an important consideration in the context of investment needs.


	 87/06

	(b)
Audit & Risk Management Committee (C/06/25)


	

	Approved
	Reports of the Audit & Risk Management Committee  held on 21 June 2006.


	 88/06

	(c)
Nominations Committee (C/06/26)


	

	Resolved
	that the Mrs Celia Edey be co-opted as a member of Council from 1 August 2006 – 31 July 2009.


	 89/06

	
	

	KEY PERFORMANCE INDICATORS


	

	(a)
	League Tables (C/06/27 and C/06/28)


	

	Received 

	Details of the University’s position in the Guardian League Tables 2002-2006 and in The Times Good University Guide 2001 to 2006.


	 90/06

	Noted
	The Students’ Union drew attention to the fact that the University’s position had been affected by a decrease in the spend on library and computing facilities.  Increased spending in these areas would positively influence the league table position, and it was agreed that this should also be considered in the context of investment needs.


	 91/06

	Reported
	The Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Academic Standards) was proposing to disaggregate University-level statistical information by department where appropriate.  This would enable more detailed consideration to be given to aspects of the student experience (e.g. employability), integrating the use of KPIs into central and departmental planning.

	 92/06

	AMENDMENTS TO CHARTER (C/06/29)
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the Special Resolution to amend the University Charter as set out in paper C/06/29 be confirmed.
Secretary’s note: Council’s approval of a Special Resolution, which would incorporate this amendment will be sought later in the year as part of a wider revisions of Charter, Statutes and Ordinances.

	 93/06

	MEMBERSHIP OF COMMITTEES OF COUNCIL FOR 2006/07 (C/06/29)


	

	
	

	Resolved
	that the membership and terms of reference of Committees of Council for 2006/07 be approved.

	 94/06

	HEFCE’S ASSESMENT OF INSTITUTIONAL RISK (C/06/31)
	

	
	

	Noted

	
	 95/06

	DELEGATION OF AUTHORITY


	

	(a)
Formal Delegation of Powers (C/05/32)


	

	Resolved
	that the schedule of powers formally delegated by Council to other bodies, as set out in paper C/06/32, be approved, subject to the amendment that the power to appoint External Examiners was delegated to Deans of Faculties.

	 96/06

	Delegation of Authority for Summer Period


	

	Resolved
	that the Chair be authorised to take action on behalf of Council during the summer break.


	 97/06

	RETIRING MEMBERS


	

	Noted
	On behalf of Council, the Chair thanked Mr Michael Hughes and Mr Christopher Pertwee whose periods of appointment came to an end on 31 July 2006 , for their support for the University and the valuable contributions they had made to the work of Council and its committees.


	 98/06

	
	The Chair thanked Ms Fernne Brennan, Professor Jules Lubbock and Professor Frances Millard whose appointments as elected representatives of Senate had also come to an end, and Professor Michael Sherer who had completed his term of office as Pro-Vice-Chancellor.

	 99/06

	
	The Chair thanked Ms Siobhan Kinealy, President of the Students’ Union for her contribution to the work of Council. 


	 100/06

	DATE OF NEXT MEETING


	

	Noted
	The dates of meetings in 2006/07 were as follows:

Monday 9 October 2006 - 14:15
Monday 18 December 2006 - 14:15
Monday 19 March 2007 - 14:15
Monday 23 July 2007 - 14:15


	 101/06

	RESERVED BUSINESS


	

	REPORTS OF COMMITTEES


	

	(a)
Remuneration Committee (C/06/33)


	

	Approved
	Report of the meeting of the Remuneration Committee held on 12 June 2006.
	 102/06


Moira Collett
Academic Registrar

July 2006
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Appendix A
Vice Chancellor’s Report to Council, 10 July 2006

Applications and Admissions

I normally update Council with the latest figures on applications and admissions.  This time the Heads of Undergraduate and of Postgraduate Admissions have produced a paper setting out the position so I shall not repeat what is included in the papers. 

In summary, at undergraduate level a decline in applications compared with last year has been compensated for by an improved conversion rate, such that firm acceptances are higher than last year for EU and overseas students.  We expect to meet our overall target for UK and EU undergraduates and to exceed both our academic and financial target for overseas undergraduates, although this target was lowered in the light of last year’s decline in the overseas numbers. 

We would like to think that the improvement in the conversion rate reflects a range of measures designed to strengthen the relationship between applicants and the recruiting department, including special visit days, interviewing, better follow-up to queries and regular newsletters.  We shall also introduce innovations at the time of Clearing with a view to providing Clearing applicants with rapid information and decisions. 

The outlook for postgraduate recruitment is less good, in particular taught PG numbers, although a clear picture is difficult to discern for a number of reasons outlined in the paper. The important statistics are not applications, but offers and firm acceptances, and these suggest a decline in PGT recruitment which may wipe out any financial gains against budget made on overseas undergraduates.  Recruitment to postgraduate research places looks healthy and ahead of budget but the numbers are relatively small. 

Pay dispute
The pay dispute was effectively settled in early June, to everybody’s relief.  The boycott of assessment was immediately suspended and, as a result of hard work by administrators and teachers, marks the examination process returned to schedule. The upshot is that all final year undergraduates will have their degrees conferred at degree congregations next week in the normal way. 

Formally the settlement of the pay dispute is subject to a ballot of academic union members and there is a possibility of a ‘no’ vote, but even if this occurred, the result will be known next week , it would not affect the graduation of students nor, I believe, admissions and registration in the autumn.

The settlement of the dispute and the prospect of three years of stability is welcome, but has come at a cost to all parties to the dispute.  The settlement amounts to 13.1% over three years for all university staff, from porters to professors.  This is the equivalent of 4.2% p.a. compound.  The university budgeted for 3.25% p.a.; the sector would have quickly settled for 3.5% to 3.75%.  So the assessment boycott probably won between half and three quarters of 1% a year extra for university staff.  This is a gain of sorts, but not the salary catch-up that was sought, and there is a heavy price to pay.  As the paper for the budget and financial forecasts shows, the additional unbudgeted cost of the settlement is £2.1m by 2008-9 and £2.4m by 2009-10, when the full impact of the 3-year offer will have worked through.  The scope for generating extra income to cover these costs is very limited and most of the extra cost will have to be absorbed by a further cutting of staff costs beyond the current staff cost reduction exercise.  £2.4m is the equivalent of 52 Lectureships or grade 3 administrative posts so the scale of the challenge is considerable. 

Cuts in staff numbers will inevitably have an impact on staff student ratios and the quality of service to students.  Excluding what is normally in the budget for additional pay, increments and promotions, the additional pay bill – the one-off increases arising from the national framework agreement and the unbudgeted increases arising from the pay settlement - comes to 67% of additional tuition feel income next year and about 50% in the following three years. This leaves very little of the additional fee income for facilities and services to students. Inevitably many more universities than before will be pressing the Government in 2008/9 to raise the current £3k ceiling on tuition fees.

RAE and metrics

At the last of Council I mentioned the surprise announcement in the April pre-budget statement that on grounds of efficiency and cost savings future RAEs should be based on statistical indicators (or ‘metrics’) in place of the established system of subject-based peer-review panels.  It was also proposed that the 2008 RAE could be based on metrics if the university sector agreed. 

Although these proposals refer to a basket of statistical indicators, the single most favoured indicator is research council grant income because it is simple to collect and itself based on peer review.  However it measures research inputs rather than outputs and is not appropriate for many of the arts and humanities and social sciences where quality of research and scholarship may not depend on large grants.  There has been a great deal of discussion between individual VCs, the sector, the DfES, HEFCE and the Treasury ever since the announcement. 

Last month HEFCE issued a consultation paper on the future of the RAE. This made it clear that the 2008 RAE will, after all, proceed as planned on the established basis.  It will be accompanied by a shadow metrics exercise, in order to compare the outcome of the RAE with the notional outcome of a purely-metrics based exercise. 

The 2008 RAE will almost certainly be the last to take the familiar form.  Thereafter metrics will probably form the sole basis for the distribution of so-called QR – the block grant for research – in the laboratory sciences and a more significant although not exclusive basis for the allocation of QR income in the arts & humanities and social sciences.  Limited peer review may be retained in the non-laboratory subjects or for the purposes of assessing the validity of the metrics.  In place of the big-bang RAE with census dates and publication deadlines will be annual adjustments of QR income in line with the annual changes in the metrics.  The 2008 RAE will therefore determine the allocation of QR in 2009-10 but almost certainly not for a further seven years; within two or three years it will be supplemented or eroded by a University’s performance on the statistical indicators.  

In the short-term the University will concentrate on maximising the quality of its submission to the 2008 RAE but in the medium term external research grant income is likely to play a much larger role in determining the QR block grant.  This inevitably means that by the next decade competition for external research funding will become even fiercer and academic staff will be expected to obtain external funding in order to receive University support for their research work.  

HEIF Collaborative project

Nowadays, the RAE supports traditional curiosity-driven research and the Higher Education Innovation Fund (HEIF) funds universities for knowledge transfer and other productive interactions with business, the professions and the wider community.  So I am pleased to report that the University was one of only eleven to bid successfully to lead one of HEIF major collaborative programmes.  It has been jointly awarded £4.6m to lead a programme that aims to improve the survival rates of new and growing businesses.  Called ‘Business Edge’ the programme will develop software capable of tailoring business advice to the individual needs of entrepreneurs across the UK and a programme of support activities delivered through local RDAs, business support agencies and the partner universities on the consortium, which include Cambridge, Glasgow, Leeds, Liverpool, Warwick and the Open University.  For historical and geographical reasons the University’s links with the commercial and professional sectors have been relatively undeveloped until recently and this award represents a very welcome success for the Research & Business Office that was first established in 2001.

Heads of Institutions in the Region

Three HEIs in the region have recently announced appointments:

Professor Mike Thorne, currently Vice-Chancellor of University of East London becomes Vice-Chancellor of Anglia Ruskin University

Professor David Butcher, Dean of the School of Animal, Rural and Environmental Sciences at Nottingham Trent becomes Principal of Writtle

Dr Bill Macmillan, Pro-Vice-Chancellor, Oxford becomes Vice-Chancellor at University of East Anglia
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